
First United Methodist Church 
618 Eighth Street 

Columbus, IN 47201 
 

Rev. Howard E. Boles 
April 28, 2019 

 
“What Jesus Left Behind: A Story” 

Text: John 20:19-31 
 
When a loved one dies, family and friends are left with many daunting tasks, including what to 
do with the possessions of the deceased.  Sometimes this can be a very meaningful time for the 
family as they go through old photographs and other memorabilia that remind them of the life 
that was lived.  Sometimes there are surprises, unexpected items that reveal some portion of the 
life that you never knew.   
 
One such story followed the death of a father who had been a minister.  The family knew what to 
do with old clothing, furniture and other possessions.  What they puzzled over was what to do 
with the collection of sermons the father had preached.  He had saved them all.   
 
At first, the family made the decision to take them to the local recycling bins.  As no one had 
room to store these sermons, the decision to recycle them seemed to make a lot of sense.  But, 
before this was to happen, one of the sons began to go through the sermons.  Although he 
couldn’t keep them all, he would select a couple to save as a way of keeping his father’s voice 
and legacy nearby.  His words would always be present with him.  It was a beautiful story. 
 
Today, as we read the post-Easter stories, we are like those who have lost a loved one.  And we 
look at the life Jesus lived and ask ourselves what did he leave behind?  What is it that lives on 
still to this day.  There are many answers.  Today we will explore the stories he left behind. 
 
Let us begin with prayer by Dag Hammerskjold:  Thou who art over us, thou who art one of 
us, thou who art: Give us a pure heart that we may see thee, a humble heart that we may 
hear thee; a heart of love that we may serve thee; a heart of faith that we may abide in thee.  
Amen. 
 
Mary Beth came to me one day made the difficult decision to move her mother into a nursing 
home.  This was a difficult move for many reasons.  The first was that she had to acknowledge 
that her mother was becoming more and more forgetful.  It is hard to admit those changes, 
especially for one who has been so strong throughout our lives.  It was also difficult because it 
meant that her mother would have to leave the town she had lived in almost all of her life and 
move closer to her daughter.  Understandably, her mother was not happy about this decision. 
 
Once this move was complete, Mary Beth asked if I would visit her mother if I happened to be in 
that nursing home some time.  I assured her that I would and a few weeks later I was in that area.  
I stopped to see her. 
 



I have to confess that such calls are difficult.  Knowing nothing about her mother other than her 
name and that she didn’t want to be there and might not want to have an unknown pastor visiting 
her, I went to her room with some hesitancy.  I walked down the corridor and came to a room 
with a hand printed sign on the outside with her name on it.  Bea was sitting in a rocking chair 
inside the room. 
 
I introduced myself and asked if I could come inside.  Bea seemed pleased to have company.  
We sat across from one another in this small room filled with a few items of furniture and a few 
other things.  By all appearances, I imagined Bea was saying that she couldn’t part with this item 
or that and they would just have to find room for them somewhere.  Her tiny room was rather 
tightly packed.  But she had maintained some control by holding onto these important 
remembrances of her life. 
 
As we began to talk, Bea informed me that she had the onset of Alzheimer’s disease.  She was 
aware of this.  And she said with a smile, “So, I might tell you in five minutes what I am telling 
you now.”  I was warmed by her smile and her playfulness. 
 
Having no idea where to begin, I asked her about her to tell me about her life.  Tell me your 
story.  Bea had grown up in a university town in Central Kentucky.  She attended the local 
Methodist church where she sang in the choir, played the piano and taught Sunday School.  She 
told me about meeting her husband and what a handsome man he was.  He wasn’t much for 
church, so she went twice every Sunday---once for herself and once for him (and she smiled a 
playful smile.) 
 
When the conversation began to slow I would ask leading questions about the town she lived in, 
the work she had done, and the losses she had experienced.  We had talked for a rather long time, 
when Bea looked at me confusedly and asked, “Why am I telling you these things?” 
 
Why do we tell our stories?  Why are they so important?  Maybe the answer is found in a quote 
by Muriel Ruykeyser  who said that the universe isn’t made of atoms, it is made of stories.  Our 
lives, and the universe itself, are made up of a composite of stories.  We all have important 
stories to tell.  Seated beside you is someone who has an incredible story to tell.  It may seem 
matter-of-fact, everyday, run of the mill to them.  But it is an important story.  Perhaps a story of 
some incredible event in their life.  Something they have endured when hope seemed distant.  
Everyone has a story, or more likely, stories to tell. 
 
Cheryl Strayed was grieving the break-up of her marriage and the death of her mother and 
feeling very lost.  She coped with these losses in an unlikely way.  She decided to hike the 1100 
mile Pacific Coast Trail which winds through California, Oregon and Washington.  This would 
be her chance to sort out all these losses and feelings. 
 
She describes this adventure in her book, “Wild” recounting some of the incredible challenges 
she faced, some of the remarkable people she met and the experiences she had hiking this 
daunting trail for several months.  But as she neared the conclusion of his hike, Cheryl was met 
by two men who were hunting.  After a brief conversation she began to fear for her safety.  She 
was a single woman, hiking alone with no way to protect herself from these men.   



 
At that moment a fearful thought went through her mind.  If something were to happen to her, no 
one would know the stories of what she had encountered or the clarity and insight she had found 
on the trail.  There was no record of all she had been through.  If anything were to happen to her, 
no one would know her story.   
 
Fortunately, she made it through this frightening moment and was able to share her story in this 
wonderful book.  But our stories are an important way of sharing our lives with others. 
 
Following the resurrection, Jesus returns to his disciples.  They are together in a locked room.  
According to the scriptures, they are there because they are afraid.   Their fears are quite 
complex.  They are fearful for their own lives.  If the powers of that day have managed to have 
Jesus killed, then their lives, as followers, are also in danger.  Once the head of the movement is 
killed, the next step is often to go after the closest associates.   
 
But there are other fears locked in that room with them.  There are the fears that they have 
wasted three years of their lives.  After all those hopes and expectations for who Jesus would be, 
it has ended tragically.  They may be fearful of what they are to do next.  Can they possibly 
return to their families and hope to be received with open arms?  Is it possible to return to their 
former lives?  What are they supposed to do now?  There are a lot of fears locked inside that 
room.   
 
Perhaps there are fears here with us this morning.  Fears for ourselves, fears for the future, fears 
for a family member, fears for how something will turn out.  It troubles us.  It is a source of deep 
concern.  Like the disciples, we have our own sets of fears today. 
 
But it is worth noting that the disciples note that the door leading into that room is locked.  No 
one gets in or out without their knowledge.  But into that scenario, walks Jesus.  A locked door 
will not stop him.  And he speaks the words they most need to hear.  Looking into their fearful 
eyes he says, “Peace be with you.”  He offers them what they need more than anything.  To 
fearful hearts, he speaks a word of peace.  As he has done on many occasions, Jesus offers them 
what they most need.   
 
And after this brief conversation and a return visit so that Thomas experiences the same peace, 
Jesus will remind his disciples how fortunate they are.  They were there when he healed people.  
They saw it with their own eyes.  They were there when he fed a multitude of hungry people.  
They were there when he walked on water.  They were there to see it for themselves.  But he will 
continue by saying that even more blessed are those who were not there to witness it for 
themselves but have come to believe.  They weren’t there to experience these things, but they 
have something just as precious.  They have the story.  A story that has been shared for 
generations.   
 
It is a story that is so good, that when the leaders of the early church were told to stop telling it, 
they couldn’t do so.  They risked their lives, risked their freedom because they couldn’t keep 
silent.  They had to tell people of God’s love.  They had to tell the story of forgiveness.  Of 



mercy.  Of grace.  Of peace.  To a world in need, no locked doors can keep that story from 
seeping in.   
 
Last week Christians gathered around the world to tell that holy story.  And in most places 
people left commenting on what a lovely service it had been.  But things were different in 
churches in Sri Lanka.  During the morning worship services, terrorists walked into the packed 
churches and detonated bombs.  More than 300 were killed and many more injured.   
 
So, what happens today?  My guess is that some will choose to remain at home where it is safe 
and no one can blame them for that.  But others will make their way to these places of worship.  
They will pray…pray for the victims, for loved ones and even pray for the perpetrators because 
this is a part of our faith.  They will sing…songs of sadness and songs of hope.  They will 
worship continuing to give thanks for God’s presence even in the darkest of times.  They will 
gather together because they have an important story to tell.  Our lives are not at risk, but we 
share in that spirit, having a story so incredible that we have to share it with others. 
 
At the conclusion of Luke’s gospel, Jesus meets the disciples for one last time.  They share a 
meal together and then he tells them a story.  Although Luke only gives us the synopsis, it would 
appear that it is a rather lengthy story.  He tells them his own story, from beginning to end.  And 
all the things that didn’t make sense prior to Easter, now begin to make sense.  They understand 
that this is God’s great love story.  This is how much you mean to God.  This is what Jesus 
leaves behind for each of us.  And, he invites us to share that story with others.   
 
When I visited Bea at the nursing home, we talked for a long time.  She told me her life story.  I 
enjoyed hearing the details, honored to be listening to the story, when she looked at me with a 
puzzled expression and asked, “Why am I telling you this?” 
 
I was preparing to answer her.  I wanted to say, “You are telling me this because I asked you to, 
because I want to hear it, because I want to know you.”  But before I could say anything, she 
answered her own question.  She said, “Why am I telling you this?  Because it reminds me that I 
am alive.” 
 
Jesus left us a story, a beautiful story, that isn’t only a means of conveying that he is alive.  It is a 
story that offers each of us a message of peace and hopefulness that we get to share with others.  
May we be blessed by this story and as we retell it in our words and in our deeds.   


